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Kevin Spolski, Spolski GC



Robert E. Nixon, Seminole County



J. Pendergast, Jerry’s Caterers
Item #1.
Call to Order

Chairman Miller called the meeting to order at 8:32 a.m. 

Chairman Miller welcomed Mayor Dale.

Item #2:
Presentation of Employee Service Award

Executive Director Victor White presented Ann Gifford with an Employee Service Award for fifteen years of service, a cash award of $75.00, as well as a free day off.

Item #3.
Approval of Minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday, December 5, 2000

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the minutes of the meeting held on December 5, 2000.

Motion passed. 

4.
CONSENT AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE #2000-32 WITH WHISPER

JET, INC. 

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-32 with Whisper Jet, Inc. for Building 424 located at 1600 Hangar Road.  The term is for two (2) years with the option to extend for two (2) successive terms of one (1) year each.  The lease consists of 4,900 square feet of hangar space at $7.00 per square foot, 4,824 square feet of land at $0.15 per square foot, and 24,380 square feet of ramp at $0.10 square foot.  The annual rent is $37,461.60 with a monthly rent of $3,340.33 with tax.  The previous annual rent for this parcel was $31,018.00

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF LEASE #2000-33 WITH PAJMM, INC. 

FOR BUILDING 436

Staff recommended approval of Lease Number 2000-33 with PAJMM, INC., for Building 436 located at 1930 E. Airport Boulevard.  The term is for three (3) years with the option to extend for two (2) successive terms of one (1) year each.  The lease consists of 4,900 square feet of hangar space at $7.00 per square foot, 900 square feet of office space at $7.00 per square foot, 5,400 square feet of land at $0.15 per square foot, and 5,600 square feet of ramp at $0.10 per square foot.  Annual rent is $41,970.00 with a monthly rent of $3,742.33 with tax.  The previous annual rent for this parcel was $20,399.33.

PAJMM, INC. is the parent company for the Newport Group.  The Newport Group (an insurance company) has subleased hangar space for a corporate jet from various tenants at SFB for several years.

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM B TO LEASE NUMBER 

99-19 WITH INTERNATIONAL AVIATION TRAINING-HOLLAND, INC.

Staff recommended approval of Addendum B to Lease Number 99-19 between the Authority and International Aviation Training-Holland, Inc., to extend Lease Number 99-19 for a six (6) month period, effective December 1, 2000.  International Aviation Training-Holland currently occupies 717 square feet of two offices in Building 439 located at 3026 Carrier Avenue.  Addendum B also deletes Room H, or 192 square feet in Building 439.  The remaining 525 square feet will rent for $9.25 per square foot or $4,856.25 annually.  The monthly rent totals $433.08 with tax.

The space currently occupied by International Aviation Training-Holland, Inc. will be taken over by the Seminole County Sheriff’s Department when the extension to Lease Number 99-19 expires.  The Sheriff’s office currently occupies a major portion of Building 439.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve the Consent Agenda.

Motion passed.

5.
DISCUSSION AGENDA

A.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF A RESOLUTION OF APPRECIATION 

FOR KENNETH W. WRIGHT

Executive Director White advised staff recommended approval by the Board for a Resolution of Appreciation recognizing Immediate Past Chairman Ken Wright for his outstanding contribution during his two years as Chairman of the Authority.

Discussion ensued.

It was the consensus of the Board to postpone the item until Mr. Wright arrived.

B.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF CHANGE ORDER #13 WITH MARK 

CONSTRUCTION COMPANY FOR TERMINAL EXPANSION PROJECT

Executive Director White advised Change Order #13 included several items that cropped-up during the course of construction due to unforeseen circumstances, and for which work had to be done to complete the project in a timely manner.  These items total $12,435, but there is an offsetting credit of $6,870 due to the deletion of some fencing material.  Thus, the unforeseen items will cost $5,565 from the contingency fund.

He further advised there were also a number of other items that were planned which will cost a total of $198,872.  Several of these were specifically budgeted as line items, but the two largest items were always intended to come from the contingency fund due to their scope being unknown at the time of budget preparation.  The two items are the build-out of airline operations and office space, and the build-out of rental car offices and ticket counters.  When the project was designed during the summer of 1999, we had no way of knowing how many airlines or rental car companies would actually be present in the terminal at the time the project was finished.  So, the designers simply left a large space as a “shell” in the intended areas for these functions, and no bid was obtained from Mark to complete the build-out.  Subsequent to the project being bid and the construction contract being awarded to Mark Construction Company, Pan Am started service and we have determined that there should be at least five rental car companies who wish to do business from the terminal.  Thus, the spaces have now been designed and a price obtained from Mark Construction Company to do the construction of the build-outs.

With the total amount charged to the contingency fund in this change order, we will still have more than $900,000 left in that fund as we approach the last few months of construction.  As of this date, we have identified about $100,000 in additional unplanned items that will probably need to be paid from contingency.

The Ad Hoc Change Order Review Committee met on January 3rd to discuss each of these items, and they recommend the Board’s approval of Change Order #13.  Staff also recommended approval.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Change Order Number 13 as recommended.

Motion passed.

C.
CONSIDER APPROVAL OF PRIORITIES FOR PROPERTY 

ACQUISITION FOR AIRPORT EXPANSION 

Executive Director White advised we have been working for some time to develop a scheme that depicts the land needed for the expansion of the Airport on the eastern and southern portions.  This plan will allow the Airport to extend the two main east/west runways (9R/27L and 9L/27R), as well as extend the north/south runway (18/36) as shown in the Airport Layout Plan and as will be recommended in the upcoming Airport Master Plan study.  With the availability of the $8.349 million in 100% FDOT grant funds obtained by Mayor Dale intended for runway expansions for the Airport with the specific goal being the East side of the Airport, the Authority recently acquired 130 acres east of Beardall and south of Moores Station Road for approximately $2.2 million.  The state has requested that the Authority spend the remainder of the grant prior to the end of the current state fiscal year on June 30, 2001.  In conjunction with PBS&J, a plan for land acquisition that divided the land into priority zones had been formulated.  We will not have enough funds in this current grant to acquire all of the land needed for extending all three runways, but we recommend that the property needed should focus first on the extension of Runway 9R/27L (the new one) as the number one priority.  In addition, the property west of Beardall between the runways should be in the first priority grouping.  Availability of the grant had been covered in the local press, and staff is constantly approached by property owners in the area who wish to have their land purchased as quickly as possible.  Many of the landowners in the same area have been approached by private developers who are trying to buy the same land that is needed for Airport expansion.  It would be in the Authority’s best interest to acquire as much property as possible while the sellers are motivated.
A draft plan identifying and prioritizing land acquisition was distributed to Board Members by Bill Lutrick, PPS&J.

Executive Director White briefed the Board on the draft plan and priorities, extension of runways, and roadway alignment.

Discussion ensued.

Word had been received from the Governor’s office that if the money had not been spent prior to July 1st there was a potential for the state to cancel the grant.  We need to move much quicker than anyone had previously thought we should.

Discussion regarding several other grants for runway extension and land acquisition in a 75/25 state grant.  There also were several grants acquired several years ago.  We need to put all of our grants together in a funding package and begin acquiring a lot of the properties.

Chairman Miller advised he saw this as an opportunity to do two things; 1) the Board needed to establish a policy so that staff could move forward;  and 2) the presentation shows other priorities and we need to take time today to review that as a general policy or allow Board Members to take the draft plan with them, study it and bring it back next month with comments to see if we have a consensus and can form a policy on agreement as to other priorities as we move down the road to further land acquisition.  Today, because of the 100% grant, we are expressly focusing in on what properties we want, need, and must acquire using those moneys.  In that regard, we have presented to the Board Priority One and One A today as a recommendation for staff to move forward.

Mayor Dale reminded the Board of his discussion with the Governor and promises on behalf of the Board in order to keep the funding from being vetoed.  He advised there was a cost breakdown that he had submitted to the Governor.  He asked for a copy of the cost breakdown that he sent to the Governor.  The Governor asked for a cost breakdown before he would agree to not veto the bill.  He advised a copy of the cost breakdown was paramount to the discussion this morning.  

Chairman Miller advised Mayor Dale had informed him of the discussion and that staff had prepared an estimated cost of extending the runway and associated costs.  The Board was never privy to the conversation and he did not know the details of the breakdown.

Board Member Longstaff advised of the $8.3 million, only about half was committed to land acquisition.

Board Member Howell asked why the information had not been shared with the Board.

Executive Director White advised when the state issued the grant, the actual agreement superceded any prior discussions and the cost breakdown.  He further advised when the grant agreement was prepared FDOT decided not to use that.  They said “You guys decide how to spend the money.”  That is what the actual contract says.

Mayor Dale advised he told the Governor we were going to spend about $4 million on land acquisition.  The Governor is expecting us to spend money on master planning, DRI modification, wetland mitigation, environmental resource permitting and engineering and planning.  He thought those were a priority if you expect the Governor to give more money or even keep this grant in place.  He did not think that the Governor was going to allow the money to be spent on land acquisition alone.

Chairman Miller advised in his advice to the Board earlier he was only talking about Priority One.  In a separate action the Board could evaluate other priorities.  Mayor Dale has indicated what his verbal conversation was with the Governor.  We must blend that with the balance of the grant that is left ($6 million).  We need today to take what Mayor Dale has said about other requirements and save the rest of the grant to go toward that.  That is what has to bring this together today.

Mayor Dale advised whether staff had a copy of the cost estimate submitted by him to the Governor or not, it had been submitted to the Governor.  He would be happy to send a copy of the letter to staff.  The Governor had been concerned that we would not be able to spend the money in that grant.  He did not want to give us the money and let us decide later how we were going to spend it.  

Chairman Miller advised what had come to notice today was the reality of what we are going to have to spend on land acquisition and other costs of that land acquisition.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Wright advised what would happen is that the next time the Authority wants money from the Governor and someone from the Board goes to the Governor it sure would be nice to be able to say that here is a report on what we did with the money you gave us.  You can rest assured that if we mess around and don’t spend the money appropriately within the time and it becomes apparent that it should have been done over a two year appropriation cycle, or that we mis-spent what we represented we would spend the money on, it will significantly affect future appropriations.  Whatever we do, we should make it a priority to do what Mayor Dale has suggested, which is to acquire the land necessary to get that runway extended and take whatever is left to get all of the approvals, mitigation and permitting required.  

Chairman Miller advised our primary function was and is to get the land.  All other work that has to be done to build a runway we knew had to be done at a point in time.  The Governor asked a question and Mayor Dale answered it.  We can all say what we should or could have done, but the primary thing that we have talked about in this board room  was setting priority for the land.  We have now done it.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, that the Authority re-establish as its first priority acquisition of the land necessary to extend the general aviation runway and take the remainder of the funds in the grant that are not necessary for land acquisition for that project and utilize it for cost reserve for the appropriate approvals of mitigation, permitting, DRI modification, etc., associated with the actual cost of extending the general aviation runway.

Discussion by Chairman Miller regarding modification of the DRI and getting a bill for that portion up front.  We are going to purchase the land to substantiate those funds.  We need to know what else we can get under contract and commit funds for in order to utilize the balance of the grant.

Discussion by Board Member Wright regarding the best strategy for the DRI and wetland approvals and engineering.

Executive Director White advised he had asked FDOT if we entered into a contract with an engineering company or firm to do the DRI if it would be considered spending the money if we have a contract in hand.  They have not answered yet but they think it is.  It would be something they do not normally do but they are looking into it.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding staff putting together a budget allocating amounts to land and other expenditures indicating a timeline and how the money would be spent.

Chairman Miller advised the message was loud and clear as to the Authority’s responsibilities between now and July as far as spending the money.  We can clarify with the Governor  whether or not we must physically take the money out of the grant.   

Board Member Wright advised we did not want to end up in July and August with the money still sitting in an account and still sitting around trying to figure out how to spend it.

Chairman Miller advised the point was made very clear that we must go to contract, close on properties and spend the money.

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to the Authority’s game plan for purchase of the 152.9 acres.  Someone has to be aggressive in pursuing the purchase of this property. 

Mayor Dale asked permission of the Board for him to contact Mike Schneider.

Discussion continued.

Executive Director White advised the grant agreement has specific language telling us how we have to proceed.

Counsel advised the FAA requirements require that all of the typical due diligence that the buyer would do be done before the initial contact with the property owner.  There is a built in six to eight week delay on contacting the owner for that reason.  We have asked the state to waive those requirements so that we could do our due diligence after contacting the property owners.  Last week Jim Wikstrom from FDOT in Orlando indicated that their attorneys had blessed that waiver, and he was going to send us a letter to that effect.   The letter would come from Jim Wikstrom on advice of FDOT counsel.  He advised he wanted the letter for documentation.

Board Member Wright advised if the Board would allow he would get with Mayor Dale and contact George Lubbock at DOT.  

The motion would be to go ahead and begin the process of land acquisition for the general aviation runway, with the balance of those funds used to begin the process of mitigation, permitting, engineering, and other procedures.

Motion passed.

Motion by Board Member Wright, seconded by Board Member Howell, requesting the Board to authorize Mayor Dale and/or himself to contact FDOT to see if they could get something in writing setting forth a procedure whereby the Authority could proceed, and secondly, have the Executive Director get proposals from Steve Triece and Post Buckley on both a procedure and a cost for land acquisition.  

Discussion ensued.

Motion passed.

Board Member Wright requested a special meeting when the Executive Director and staff completed the request for proposals, and the Board could then go ahead and approve someone to proceed immediately.  A budget could be provided at that time.

Chairman Miller advised we would have a special meeting as soon as possible to select a person or organization that would acquire the properties on our behalf. 

D.
UPDATE ON HOLIDAY AIRLINE PASSENGER TRAFFIC AND 

PARKING LOT OPERATION

Larry Gouldthorpe advised he was happy to report to the Board that they were coming out of a very busy three and one half week period on the domestic operation.  In addition to a full Pan Am schedule, several additional flights were put on during this period to meet demand.  At one time there were seven domestic airplanes on the ground at once.  If anyone had walked out on the ramp on December 22 they could have sworn they were at a medium hub airport.  It was very impressive on the ramp as well as inside the domestic terminal.  The number of people could not have been accommodated if we had been operating out of the old terminal.  The timing was perfect to meet the holiday demand.  There was much discussion about parking in the past month.  A contingency plan was put into place and working together with SAA and SAA Operations staff a really good job had been accomplished in handling peak demand by establishing overflow parking utilizing the high grass area adjacent to the B parking lot.  He advised he wanted to mention that a press release was being released in conjunction with the Authority today dealing with Pan Am’s new service from Worchester, Massachusetts.  Sanford is still the star city in Pan Am’s service.

Dave Logan, OSI Aviation Services Director, presented a detailed report on overflow parking during the holiday peak operations period.  

E.
UPDATE ON STATUS OF SANFORD AIRPORT MEMORIAL 

COMMITTEE


Jack Dow, Director of Operations, advised significant progress had been made over the last several months with regard to the project to commemorate and memorialize Naval Air Station, Sanford and service members who were stationed at Sanford in service of the country.

A brochure had been developed and was included in board member packages summarizing the intent of the project and introduces the reader to the idea that we intend to acquire and mount an aircraft that previously operated at Sanford.  As a former Naval Air Station, Sanford’s history is full and vibrant from commissioning in 1942 until de-commissioning and turnover to the City of Sanford, in 1968.  The memorial will be located on airport property near the main entrance on the intersection of Red Cleveland Boulevard and Marquette Avenue.

The Navy has indicated that we are very high on the list of organizations requesting aircraft to mount for display purposes.  We would anticipate the assignment of a RA-5C Vigilante, within the next 12 –18 months.  The cost of re-location and mounting are to be born by the organization requesting the assignment.  In other words, the Sanford Airport Memorial Committee needs to raise about $40,000.00 - $60,000.00 in preparation for the initial stage of the project.  

The fund raising phase of the project began on January 1, 2001.  The brochure was developed specifically to aid the fund raising effort.  In the next several months the Committee intends to contact potential donors individually or as part of corporations through direct mail, personal presentations or via telemarketing to obtain funds for this worthwhile venture.

Currently tax-deductible donations have amounted to over $3,800.00.  With the kick-off of the fund raising drive this month we expect the project to gain momentum in anticipation of the assignment of an aircraft by the Navy.  To aid in the fund raising effort a web page is being developed and an information telephone line has been established to assist in telling the story of the Memorial.  Direct gifts can be attached to the form on the back of the brochure to be mailed to the address indicated.  Gifts of in-kind services are also welcomed.  Several trade and contractor services would eventually be needed to mount the aircraft and build the small park like setting.  Members of the committee would be happy to make a more in-depth presentation at any business or organization on the background, development or current status of the Airport Memorial.

6.
EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR’S REPORT

Executive Director White reported on the following:


Grand Opening for the Domestic Terminal in March


Sanford City Commission unanimously approved DRI Second Reading of the Ordinance

Chairman Miller thanked Mayor Dale his work with the City Commission in that there was no discussion or controversy of issues regarding the DRI.

Discussion ensued.

Executive Director White continued…


FAA in Washington approved our application for passenger facility charges.


Transportation Outreach Program Counsel in Tallahassee disapproved our application for 

approximately $7 million in State FDOT funding requested for construction of a parking garage.  Lena Juarez has been working very hard in an attempt to lobby for us on behalf of this particular grant application.  She had lined up four votes when a procedural motion was made to require five votes to reconsider a project that had been cut.  We could not raise five votes, so we lost.

Discussion ensued.

Signed application for annexation of property (Cameron City Groves)

Annual Audit

Discussion ensued.

Presentation made to DRC by National Institute for Emergency Service Education.

Discussion ensued.

1993 State Loan conversion to a grant.  A meeting was scheduled to be held in Tallahassee in an attempt to convert that loan.

ILS

Jack Dow briefed the Board on the status of the ILS.

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to taking a different approach.

Chairman Miller advised he agreed that if there was further delay the Authority needed to take a different approach.

Executive Director White continued…

Mid Florida Economic Development Commission Appointment

FAMA Mid Year Meeting February 7 and 8

COMAIR Lease Negotiation

Discussion regarding the State Loan conversion to a grant.

Executive Director White advised Lena Juarez was working diligently on that conversion.

Discussion by Director of Marketing Ray Wise regarding Pan Am’s relocation of two 727 aircraft permanently to Sanford as part of the Worchester service.  Pan Am is also talking about stationing crews in Sanford rather than in Portsmouth.  Properties is working on moving Pan Am into another hangar facility to start up a Jetstream maintenance facility so that they will base some of the Jetstream aircraft in Sanford and do maintenance here as well.  That would require additional employees.  He further advised the Chicago/Gary Airport was very aggressive at this time trying to get Pan Am to locate a maintenance facility at their airport.  They have constructed a 67,000 square foot hangar with an additional 30,000 square feet of offices in an attempt to lure Pan Am to put a maintenance facility for the larger aircraft at Gary.  At this point Pan Am is not interested; they want to stay with Sanford.  The first move into a smaller hangar is part of a goal to construct a larger hangar in an attempt to keep Pan Am here for the long term.  

 Discussion regarding service to Tallahassee and Atlanta.

7.
COUNSEL’S REPORT

Counsel reported on the following:


Lawsuit against T-hangar tenant


JettAire lawsuit and insurance indemnification of City of Sanford and Mayor Dale.

Counsel requested approval of  an undertaking by the Authority to utilize Counsel’ s firm to provide legal representation to the Mayor and the City of Sanford.

Discussion ensued.

Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve Counsel’s request for an undertaking by the Authority to utilize Counsel’s firm to provide legal representation to the Mayor and the City of Sanford. 

Motion passed.

Discussion continued by Counsel.

Counsel continued to report…


ILS lawsuit and the need to take more property north of the ILS.


Discussions with Congressman Mica’s office regarding funding for cost over-runs and 

acquiring additional land.

Discussion ensued regarding condemnation of property.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar regarding the Cargo Centre floor.

Counsel briefed the Board.  The Authority withheld $16,000 from the contractor until such time as the issues with the floor of the building were resolved.  The Authority has the money and the bond, and it appears that the cost to repair the building appears to be less than the amount of money we actually have.   We can fix the problem anytime we want to spend the money to do it.

Discussion by Mayor Dale as to whether the floor needed fixing, why it had not been fixed, and when the Authority planned to repair the floor.

Chairman Miller advised he would follow up on the situation.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding filing a lawsuit against HNTB and the Authority’s lack of action.

Counsel briefed the Board regarding the issues with HNTB.

Discussion continued.

Board Member Longstaff advised the Board should give Counsel a specific period of time to bring the problem to fruition and within that period of time we have a date certain of ninety days where we say enough is enough and put the thing in the courts.

Motion by Board Member Longstaff, seconded by Board Member Herbenar, to approve Counsel to proceed with negotiations with a time specific of ninety (90) days.  If there is no action toward resolution within the ninety day period, proceed to file suit.

Motion passed.

Board Member Howell opposed.

Discussion by Board Member Herbenar as to the presence or absence of Board Member Wright and the status of the resolution of appreciation.

Chairman Miller presented and read the resolution for Kenneth W. Wright in appreciation of his service to the Board as Chairman.  The resolution would be signed and presented to former Chairman Wright at the first opportunity of his presence.

 The resolution is hereby spread into the minutes.

A Resolution of Appreciation for Kenneth W. Wright


BE IT RESOLVED, by the Sanford Airport Authority that upon motion duly made, seconded and approved at its regularly scheduled board meeting on the ninth day of January 2001, the Authority recognizes Kenneth W. Wright for diligently serving as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority from October 6, 1998 to October 3, 2000.

WHEREAS, Kenneth W. Wright was elected Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority on October 6, 1998; and


WHEREAS, Kenneth W. Wright has served well as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority; and


WHEREAS, Kenneth W. Wright gave freely of his time to serve as Chairman of the Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority for the Orlando Sanford Airport; and


WHEREAS, under the direction and leadership of Kenneth W. Wright, the Airport continued to develop as one of the finest and fastest-growing airports in the country; and


WHEREAS, The Board of Directors of the Sanford Airport Authority wish to publicly acknowledge Kenneth W. Wright’s contribution of time and expertise for the benefit of the Sanford Airport Authority, the City of Sanford, Seminole County, and for all who use the Orlando Sanford Airport.


NOW, THEREFORE, upon motion duly made, seconded, and unanimously approved, the Authority publicly recognizes and extols the efforts of Kenneth W. Wright;


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that this Resolution shall be spread upon the minutes of the Authority for all to see, so say we all this ninth day of January 2001.

SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY

William R. Miller, Chairman

Lon K. Howell, Vice Chairman

G. Geoffrey Longstaff, Secretary

Charles H. Gibson, Member




Sandra S. Glenn

Martin W. Herbenar, Member




Brindley B. Pieters



Clyde H. Robertson, Jr., Member


Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Longstaff, to approve a resolution of appreciation for former Chairman Kenneth W. Wright.

Motion passed.

Chairman Miller advised there would be a Board Meeting prior to going to FAMA.  Any Board Members interested in attending FAMA were encouraged to contact Ann for registration and reservations.  He further advised there would be communication with Board Members regarding a special meeting to be called.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding status of the Free Trade Zone.

Ray Wise advised the application was in Washington and it would be another six to eight months for approval.

Chairman Miller requested a monthly report of the status of the Free Trade Zone.

Discussion by Mayor Dale regarding the difference between aircraft movement and aircraft operation.

Executive Director White advised they were the same thing.

Discussion by Board Member Longstaff regarding parking.

Executive Director White advised OSI had jumped the gun a bit and they are doing pricing of equipment.  The experiment during the Christmas holidays with the shuttle and the over-flow parking gave OSI and SAA a lot of experience.  Some of the items are being revisited.

Chairman Miller advised the discussion the Board had and the issues put on the table created an awareness for which OSI was not prepared to answer.  OSI is back at the drawing table and are nowhere near ready to come forward.

8.
Reminder of the next Board Meeting on February 6, 2001

9.
Adjournment at 10:53 a.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Victor D. White, Executive Director
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